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throughout the years, and he will be 
missed. 

Mr. President, please join me in of-
fering deepest sympathy to his wife, 
children, and parents. May they find 
peace and comfort knowing that Jeff’s 
legacy of serving, teaching, and em-
powering others will last far into the 
future that this world is a better place 
because of him.∑ 
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TRIBUTE TO DR. JOHN R. GANTZ 

∑ Mr. LEVIN. Mr. President, I recog-
nize Dr. John R. Gantz for his 43 years 
of distinguished service to the United 
States of America. Dr. Gantz has pro-
vided faithful service to his Nation as a 
soldier, educator and as chief of the 
Troops to Teachers Program. A native 
of Pennsylvania, Dr. Gantz earned a 
Bachelor of Science degree from East 
Stroudsberg University, a Master’s De-
gree in Adult Education from George 
Washington University, and a Doctor 
of Education degree from the Univer-
sity of Southern California. 

After serving in the infantry with the 
U.S. Army at Fort Dix, he taught 
mathematics and science for the Job 
Corps in New Jersey. He then began his 
civil service career as an education ad-
viser in Virginia, followed by two simi-
lar assignments in Korea. During this 
time, he has served as an education 
specialist, Headquarters Department of 
the Army; Director of Education, U.S. 
Army Southern European Task Force, 
Vicenza, Italy; Deputy Director of Edu-
cation, U.S. Army Forces Command, 
Atlanta Georgia; and Deputy Director 
of the Defense Activity for Non-Tradi-
tional Education Support, DANTES. 

In 1984, Dr. Gantz was selected as the 
DANTES European adviser. In this po-
sition, he provided guidance and train-
ing to education professionals sup-
porting military personnel throughout 
the United States-European military 
commands. He has served on numerous 
advisory boards and been selected to 
participate in many national con-
ferences as an expert in education pro-
gramming. This year he was inducted 
into the International Adult and Con-
tinuing Education Hall of Fame in Dal-
las, TX. 

Since 1994, Dr. Gantz has been the 
first and only chief of the federally au-
thorized Troops to Teachers Program. 
Under his dynamic and innovative 
leadership, over 9,000 servicemembers 
from the Army, Air Force, Coast 
Guard, Marine Corps and Navy have 
made the transition from military ca-
reers to become K–12 public education 
classroom teachers and school adminis-
trators. His superb dedication to de-
velop a unique program that recruits 
special education, mathematics and 
science teachers for high-needs, low-in-
come schools has provided countless 
students the benefit of learning with 
‘‘real world’’ mentors and role models. 
His dedication to academic excellence, 

complete selflessness and visionary 
professionalism has brought great cred-
it not only upon himself, but also upon 
the Troops to Teachers Program and 
public education everywhere. 

I know my colleagues in the Senate 
join me in congratulating Dr. Gantz for 
his dedicated service to our country. 
He has made a significant difference in 
both the U.S. Army and as chief of the 
Troops to Teachers Program. Once 
again, I thank Dr. Gantz for his many 
years of devoted service. ∑ 
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EBENEZER AFRICAN METHODIST 
EPISCOPAL CHURCH 

∑ Mr. LEVIN. Mr. President, it is my 
pleasure to congratulate an out-
standing and historic church from my 
home State of Michigan. This year, 
Ebenezer African Methodist Episcopal 
Church of Detroit, celebrates 135 years 
of service, learning and faith. This 
milestone provides the perfect oppor-
tunity to reflect on the rich history of 
this institution and to remember the 
many individuals who played an inte-
gral part in its success. 

The name ‘‘Ebenezer’’ means ‘‘stone 
of help,’’ and for 135 years, Ebenezer 
African Methodist Episcopal Church 
has truly exemplified this meaning. 
Ebenezer was established by a small 
congregation from Detroit’s Colored 
Society under the leadership of Rev. 
Gee C. Booth on November 2, 1871, to 
serve as a safe harbor for newly freed 
slaves in Detroit. Rev C.H. Ward served 
as the first pastor for 25 years. Three 
pastors from Ebenezer were elected to 
the office of Bishop of the African 
Methodist Episcopal Church—Bishop 
George W. Baber served as pastor from 
1933 until he was elected in 1944; Bishop 
Hubert Robison served as pastor from 
1955 until he was elected in 1964; and 
Bishop Robert Thomas, Jr. served as 
pastor from 1972 until 1988. More re-
cently, Rev. Robert L. Phillips, who 
served as pastor from 1991 until 1997, 
became presiding elder of the north 
district of the Michigan Annual Con-
ference in 1997. 

Throughout its history, Ebenezer 
served as an institution fully engaged 
in the fight for civil and human rights. 
Ebenezer has also worked with the 
community to make Detroit a better 
city through outreach ministries, com-
munity involvement and financial in-
vestments. In 1901, the church provided 
financial assistance to Henry Ford 
when he approached Ebenezer for sup-
port of endeavors to develop his auto-
mobile company. During the Depres-
sion, the church established an employ-
ment bureau and relief agency for fam-
ilies in need, and during WWII the con-
gregation housed soldiers in the dorms 
of the former church building. Because 
of this rich history, in 2003, Ebenezer 
African Methodist Episcopal Church 
was designated a historical site by the 
Detroit Historical Commission. 

Today, Ebenezer strives to continue 
this rich history through a variety of 
ministries, including programs for 
young adults and the homeless, as well 
as substance abuse and prison min-
istries. Ebenezer African Methodist 
Episcopal Church continues to stand as 
a ‘‘stone of help’’ under the leadership 
of Rev. Dr. H. Michael Lemmons. As 
the sixth oldest Black congregation in 
Detroit with members from four or 
more generations, Ebenezer is full of 
memories of great historical moments 
and faith that there are many more to 
come. 

I know my Senate colleagues will 
join me in congratulating Ebenezer Af-
rican Methodist Episcopal Church and 
wish its members, volunteers and min-
isterial staff continued success as they 
celebrate their 135th anniversary.∑ 
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RECOGNIZING THE 
THUNDERCHICKENS 

∑ Mr. LEVIN. Mr. President, I would 
like to congratulate the 
ThunderChickens on winning the 2006 
FIRST Robotics Competition. This is a 
tremendous accomplishment, and I am 
delighted to recognize the impressive 
result of their hard work, dedication, 
and commitment. 

The For Inspiration and Recognition 
in Science and Technology, FIRST, 
program provides aspiring engineers 
with an opportunity to develop and 
showcase their talents by designing 
and implementing original robotic de-
signs. Teams work together to build in-
dividual robots and compete against 
high school participants across the 
country. In total, 1,130 teams competed 
in the 2006 FIRST National Champion-
ship in Atlanta, GA. 

I am proud to have this opportunity 
to honor the ThunderChickens, a 
metro-Detroit based engineering team 
made up of 38 high school students. 
Great skill, creativity, and originality 
went into their highly competitive 
robotic design. I would like to individ-
ually honor each member of the 
ThunderChickens and their mentors at 
the Utica Center for Mathematics, 
Science, and Technology. The members 
of the 2006 ThunderChickens include 
Michael DelBene, Jessica Zavadil, 
Shannon Willaert, Gregory Petty, An-
nette Palazzolo, Jacob Miller, Joseph 
Guzzardo, Sara Craun, Nina Fabian, 
Kyle Yaxley, Stephanie Hasty, Sala 
Sadaps, Steven Perry, Joshua Bails, 
Brian Turoski, Irene Zhu, James 
Courtois, Tony Kraus, Michael Har-
rison, Ryan Boyle, Brett Ankawi, Mi-
chael Lee, Salvatore Mattera, Joseph 
Scharnitzke, Anthony Schuller, Mi-
chael Ross, Ashley VanMaldeghem, 
Shayna Kunz, David Orban, Paul 
Szymanski, Andrew Fonk, Gregory 
Lau, Aaron Vedolich, Brian Lademan, 
Mihai Bulic, Heather Hampton, Ed 
Lionte, and Chad Thornbro. Their 
teacher mentors include Ron 
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